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LGBCE (21-22)19th Meeting

Minutes of meeting held on 20 January 2022, at 9:30am. All Commissioners and officers attended the meeting via Teams.
Commissioners Present

Professor Colin Mellors OBE (Chair)
Susan Johnson OBE
Amanda Nobbs OBE

Andrew Scallan CBE
Steve Robinson  

LGBCE Officers Present:

	Jolyon Jackson CBE
	Chief Executive

	Lynn Ingram
	Director of Corporate Services

	Alison Evison
	Review & Programme Manager

	Richard Buck
	Review Manager

	Richard Otterway
	Review Manager

	Dean Faccini
	Governance & Compliance Lead (items 3 & 4)

	Angela Hendry
	Office Manager & HR Lead (minutes)

	
	


Apologies for Absence

Apologies had been received from Peter Maddison and Glynn McDonald.

Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest.

1.
Slough: Electoral Review Request and Council Size
- LGBCE(21-22)166
· Review Request
The Commission Board had received a formal request from Slough Borough Council to undertake an electoral review following the Council’s decision to change its electoral cycle to whole council elections from May 2023. The Council had formally resolved both to change its cycle and to request an electoral review. 
The Commission Board discussed the timescale for undertaking the electoral review in order for it to be implemented at the May 2023 elections. It was content that the request had been properly made and, in order to assist the improvement work being undertaken in slough, that the review could be completed and implemented in time for elections in May 2023. 
Agreed
The Board agreed to conduct an electoral review of Slough Borough Council.
· Council Size
According to the latest available electoral figures, 13 per cent of wards in the borough had variances greater than 10 per cent. 
The current size of the Council is 42 members. Following its request for an electoral review, the Council had unanimously voted in favour of retaining a council size of 42 members and had submitted this proposal to the Commission. 
Following receipt of information about future governance and representational arrangements, it was recommended by LGBCE officers that there was sufficient evidence to support that the council size remain at 42 members.
The Board considered all the available evidence, and, on the basis of this evidence, it was minded to support a council size of 42 members. 
Agreed
The Board agreed that a council size of 42 be used as the basis for the preparation of the Draft Recommendations.  
2.
Greater London Assembly Constituencies – LGBCE (21-22)167
The GLA was established in 2000 and consists of 25 members, 11 of which are elected by a form of proportional representation as London-wide members. The remaining 14 members are elected to represent each of 14 Assembly constituencies. Legislation tasks the Commission with periodically reviewing these constituencies and the team had undertaken an analysis of the current constituencies.  This analysis indicated that there were some significant electoral imbalances that were likely to grow. 
Although the relevant legislation does not require the Commission to have regard to a five-year forecast when reviewing the GLA, the team had estimated a forecast electorate for 2025, primarily using data from the recent PERs of London Boroughs. The analysis demonstrated that under the current legislative restrictions, it was not possible to achieve meaningful reductions.  Only by varying the numbers of constituency or changing other requirements of the legislation did it appear possible to bring significant improvement to the imbalances. 
The Commission Board considered the analysis in detail, mindful of both the time that had elapsed since the last review (1999) and of the need to consider a review at some point in line with its responsibilities.  It also recognised the limitations of what might be achieved given the constrained framework for any review under current legislation.  The Commission Board asked the team to consider what relaxations of the current constraints could make it possible to achieve better electoral equality, alongside potential timelines.  This paper could then be the basis of appropriate external liaison. 

Agreed
The Board noted the contents of the report and asked that an update report be provided for its March 2022 meeting.  
3.
Risk Register – LGBCE (21-22)168
The Governance and Compliance Lead introduced the Risk Register.

It was noted that the Risk Management Group (RMG) met at the January Leadership Team meeting where it discussed two risks.

· Risk 2A – Changes in demand outside scope of current resources

· Risk 1C – Failure to gain support from the Speaker’s Committee

RMG reviewed the controls and assurances identified for both risks.  The group felt that many of the controls and assurances in place to mitigate Risk 2A were implemented or strengthened in the early stages of the pandemic and agreed that the current risk score could be re-scored to Possible / Major / 6 and the risk trend status could be reduced to ‘Stable’.  The group then discussed Risk 1C and were satisfied with the existing controls and assurance in place for this risk and so no change was made to the current risk score or trend status.
The RMG also conducted a spot check of Risk 2E Review Programme Resilience.  This risk was added to the register 6 months ago. Due to the measures put in place, the RMG agreed to reduce the status from ‘Rising’ to ‘Stable’.  The RMG will review this risk again in April 2022.

It was suggested that in relation to Risk 1C, alongside writing to political parties, we should include political groups and other organisations such as NALC. The Commission would consider in the future how we might secure better engagement through local government networks and wider stakeholders. 
4.
Business Plan Qtr 3 – LGBCE (21-22)169
The Commission Board noted the Business Plan Qtr 3 and the 

Project Leads updated the Board on the various projects.  

Health and Wellbeing - Mental Health First Aider (MHFA) is Alison Evison and has attended a MHFA course. Health and Wellbeing area has been developed on SharePoint. The Mental Health policy has been revised with the benefit of the MHFA’s training and will be considered again by the Leadership Team.

Rewards & Recognition - Further report would be going to the February Remuneration Committee.

Assurance Framework – Extracted from the Risk Register, the Assurance Framework is a new approach to the Commission’s governance assurance processes. This work will be going to Audit & Risk Committee in February.

Review Desk Instructions - Project is complete and will be continually updated.
GIS Refresh - Technical issues had arisen with qGIS tool.  Reflections following use of StatMap during the Lancaster Review had indicated that it offered significant benefits over ArcMap for calculations. Given that StatMap is a tool for calculations whilst ArcMap is for presentations, it is likely that a hybrid of both tools would be used going forward. The Commission Board asked about the benefits of making the tools available externally and this will be explored further in the future. 
Improving External Involvement - to be considered at the next meeting. 
Replacement Review Programme – next step is to identify a consultant to review the project specification. 
Future Working – Project meeting was scheduled for next week. The update from TFL (responsible for Windsor House) is that we revert back to before Plan B, and it is the decision of the Commission about how many people we have in the office. The future working survey will be circulated again to staff as staff views may have changed since the previous survey.  The longer-term working arrangements for the organisation will also consider how we work with stakeholders. It was noted that the lease on Windsor House expires in Sept 2024 for all tenants. 
5.
Final Draft Corporate Plan – LGBCE (21-22)170
The Director of Corporate Services presented the Final Draft Corporate Plan which has been updated since the initial discussion at the November Board meeting. The changes include changes to the budget figures for 2022-23 which now include an increase of 5% both on staffing and other prices.  The Director of Corporate Services will verify the budget figures and changes for 2022-23. The Commission Board noted the costs for the website and asked for a rationale for the new website going forward. 
The budget also includes £20k increase for dilapidations in 2022-23, changes for FRS16 (Leases), website expenditure on both revenue and capital and some associated changes to depreciation.

The Customer Satisfaction section and graphic will be discussed at the February Commission Board meeting and the graphic the subsequently be included before the Final Plan goes to the Speakers Committee.
It was noted that the headings on the graphs in Figure 2 should be the other way around. This would be altered, and the figures confirmed, prior to the February meeting. Also, a sentence to be inserted explaining the movements last year.  Going forward, the Commission Board would re-consider what we mean by the ‘number of electors’ with electoral inequality (should we be looking at numbers of wards) and, also, how we interpret the figures for electors living in two tier authorities. 

On page 7, Mergers and new authorities, the Commission Board agreed to amend the wording to say Government and Parliament. Also on page 7, footnote to be amended to present the requested review numbers with the previous year’s figures in brackets.

The Final Corporate Plan will come to the February Commission Board meeting for formal approval.
6.
Future Business

A link to a PDF snapshot of the Future Business document was downloaded and included in the covering email with the Board pack.
The Policy Session in February will involve a workshop with the LGA on customer involvement and a session on cyber security.
The Staff and Commissioner team sessions (scheduled for 11.00-1200) will start in April.
7.
Any Other Business

Update on Derby Electoral Cycle

The Commission Board noted the outcome of the vote of Derby City Council to change its electoral cycle from thirds to all out elections from May 2023. The Commission Board agreed effectively to relaunch the current consultation which will run until 29 March 2022 to allow stakeholders the opportunity to make submissions in the context of the new electoral cycle. All previous submissions received would still be taken into account in developing the Commission’s recommendations. This was subject to the Commission receiving formal notification of the resolution from Derby City Council.
Update on Stevenage Electoral Review

The Commission Board noted the request from Stevenage Council to extend the deadline for their submission. The Commission Board agreed to the extension of one month to the submission deadline.
Close of Business
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